Schools mustn't replace worship with secular assemblies, insists minister

Posted: Fri, 20th Aug 2021

A government minister has said schools are not permitted to replace their legal duty to provide religious worship with non-religious assemblies, leading to criticism from the National Secular Society.

In a letter to the National Secular Society, education minister Elizabeth Berridge said it was "not permissible for a school to apply simply to replace Christian or other religious collective worship with a non-religious assembly".

The letter also said that if the government was made aware that schools weren't meeting the duty to hold worship, it would "deal with it on a case by case basis".

Current legal situation

Schools in England and Wales are legally required to hold daily acts of collective worship which are "wholly or mainly of a Christian character".

And the most recent government guidance on collective worship, issued in 1994, says worship in schools "should be concerned with reverence or veneration paid to a divine being or power".

Many schools currently ignore the law and this has long been de facto accepted by both the Department for Education and Ofsted.

NSS's previous letter to DfE

Berridge's letter was a response to correspondence from the NSS earlier this year.

The NSS <u>wrote to the Department for Education</u> after schools minister Nick Gibb suggested the government would "investigate" schools which breached the law on collective worship.

Gibb also said that, "where needed", the department would "remind" schools of their duty and "advise on how this can be met".

The NSS's letter urged the government to repeal the law requiring worship.

It also asked what the government had done to "remind schools of their duty" and if there were any plans to withdraw or update the most recent government guidance on collective worship before any changes in enforcement.

The response said the DfE had "no plans to amend or repeal" schools' legal duty to provide worship, or to "make any changes in enforcement".

NSS comment

National Secular Society head of education Alastair Lichten said: "It's preposterous for the DfE to insist schools must incorporate religious worship into their assemblies.

"Its attempts to do so illustrate the need for legal change. Laws requiring worship in schools should be repealed and replaced with a duty to hold inclusive assemblies.

"In many schools this hopelessly anachronistic obligation simply can't be enforced, even if ministers try to pretend that isn't the case. Where it is enforced, it undermines children's freedom to form their own beliefs and is discriminatory.

"No child should be compelled to worship in school and no school should be compelled to hold acts of worship."

Upcoming bill on collective worship

Liberal Democrat peer Lorely Burt recently proposed a <u>private member's bill which would repeal the requirement</u> for schools in England without a designated religious character to provide daily acts of collective religious worship.

The bill is due to be given a second reading in the House of Lords next month.

Relevant polling data

Polling data suggests the collective worship law is unpopular and widely ignored:

- In 2019 polling from Teacher Tapp found that only 43% of non-faith primary schools have some activity which they call collective worship.
- In 2018 a poll commissioned by the NSS found that just 26% of British adults thought assemblies should feature religious worship.
- In 2019 a poll by YouGov for Humanists UK found that <u>only 29% of parents</u> of school-aged children thought religious worship was appropriate in assemblies.
- The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child <u>recently asked</u> the UK what steps it was taking to repeal laws requiring worship in schools.

Image: Christin Lola/Shutterstock.com.

End compulsory worship

No child should be compelled to pray in school. Join our campaign.

- Find out more
- Write to your MP
- Share on What's App
- Share on Facebook
- Share on Twitter
- Share on Email
- Subscribe to RSS Feed

Tags: Collective worship

Related Campaigns

Compulsory worship

No child should be compelled to pray in school.

Read More

Related Articles

NSS address urges UN to call for government action on human rights

Religious privilege is undermining rights of UK citizens, NSS tells UN committee. Read More »

Protect human rights from religious imposition, NSS urges UN

NSS tells UN Human Rights Committee religious privilege is undermining rights in education, healthcare and around free speech. Read More »

Remove religious barriers to inclusion in NI schools, paper says

"Little change" in school religious composition for over two decades, research finds Read More »

Michaela shows the need to end collective worship laws

The Michaela case demonstrates why we need a change in law to enable schools to promote a secular, inclusive ethos, says Megan Manson. Read More »

Peer calls for more secular democracy in RE debate

Lord Warner challenges prayers in parliament and schools, bishops' bench, and faith schools. Read More »